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26 July 2024 

 
Meetings and Documents review  
c/- Better Business Communications Unit  
Market Conduct and Digital Division  
The Treasury  
Langton Crescent  
PARKES ACT 2600  

Email: meetingsanddocumentsreview@treasury.gov.au  
 

Dear Sir / Madam 

Re: Statutory Review of the Meetings and Documents Amendments – 
Submission on AGM-Related Matters 

The Australasian Investor Relations Association (AIRA) is pleased to submit this response to 
the Department of Treasury’s Statutory Review of the Meetings and Documents 
Amendments. 

AIRA is the peak body representing investor relations practitioners in Australia and New 
Zealand. The Association's 160 corporate members now represent over A$1.2 trillion of 
market capitalisation, over 80% of the total market capitalisation of companies listed on 
ASX.  

We exist to provide listed entities with a single voice in the public debate on corporate 
disclosure and to improve the skills and professionalism of members. Our vision and 
purpose are that investor relations enables and creates sustainable value for all capital 
market stakeholders by building and strengthening market confidence in listed and unlisted 
entities.  

In line with Treasury’s consultation, AIRA provides the following Key Recommendations on 
behalf of its members. 

1. Legislative Support for Virtual-Only Meetings 
Given the emerging risks to the conduct of AGMs, including activist disruptions and 
public health concerns like COVID-19, there should be legislative support for virtual-
only meetings when deemed necessary by the company. Currently, this is only possible 
if explicitly permitted by the company's constitution, which can be challenging to 
amend due to proxy opposition. Legislative provisions should be introduced to allow 
virtual-only AGMs without the need for constitutional amendments, ensuring 
companies can respond swiftly to unforeseen circumstances. 
 

2. Increased Costs Due to Hybrid Meetings 
AIRA members have reported significant cost increases associated with running hybrid 
AGMs. These costs arise from the need to facilitate both physical and virtual 
components, including online and telephone access. Moreover, contingency planning 
to address potential risks, such as COVID-19 outbreaks or activist disruptions, adds to 
the financial burden. The review should consider ways to alleviate these costs, 
potentially through regulatory relief or financial support mechanisms. 






